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B R O M S G R O V E  D I S T R I C T  C O U N C I L 
 

MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE 
 

MONDAY, 4TH SEPTEMBER 2023, AT 6.00 P.M. 
 
 
 

PRESENT: Councillors M. Marshall (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), A. Bailes, 
S. J. Baxter, E. M. S. Gray, R. Lambert, J. D. Stanley and 
D. G. Stewart 
 

 Officers: Mr. D. M. Birch, Mr. M. Howarth, Mr. A. Hussain (via 
Microsoft Teams), Mr. D. Kelly, Mr. P. Lester, Ms. K. Hanchett, 
Worcestershire County Council Highways, Mr. S. Agimal, 
Worcester County Council Highways and Mr. G. Day. 
 
 

  

26/23   TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND NOTIFICATION OF 
SUBSTITUTES 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors H. J. Jones, D. J. 
A. Forsythe, B. M. McEldowney and J. W. Robinson 
 

27/23   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

28/23   TO CONFIRM THE ACCURACY OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE HELD ON 1ST AUGUST 2023 
 
The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 1st August 
2023, were received. 
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held 
on 1st August 2023, be approved as a correct record.  
 

29/23   UPDATES TO PLANNING APPLICATIONS REPORTED AT THE 
MEETING (TO BE CIRCULATED PRIOR TO THE START OF THE 
MEETING) 
 
The Chairman announced that there was a Committee Update which 
had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting commencing, with 
a paper copy also made available to Members at the meeting. 
 
Members indicated that they had had sufficient time to read the contents 
of the Committee Update and were happy to proceed. 
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30/23   21/01006/FUL - DEMOLITION OF EXISTING WORKSHOP/GARAGE 
AND THE REDEVELOPMENT OF THE SITE FOR MIXED USE, 
COMPRISING OF THE CONSTRUCTION OF 9 NO. DWELLINGS AND 
AN OFFICE BUILDING TOGETHER WITH THE CHANGE OF USE AND 
ALTERATIONS/EXTENSION TO 10 OLD BIRMINGHAM ROAD FOR USE 
AS OFFICES, TOGETHER WITH ASSOCIATED ACCESS, CAR 
PARKING AND LANDSCAPING WORKS. PAUL MATTY SPORTSCARS 
LTD, 12 OLD BIRMINGHAM ROAD, LICKEY END, WORCESTERSHIRE, 
B60 1DE. ARDEN PROPERTY INVESTMENTS LIMITED 
 
Officers presented the report and in doing so highlighted that the 
application was for the demolition of an existing workshop/garage and 
the redevelopment of the site for mixed use, comprising of the 
construction of 9 dwellings and an office building with associated access 
and landscaping works. 
 
Officers presented the presentation slides, as detailed on pages 27 to 48 
of the main agenda pack.  
 
The proposed site plan detailed on page 31 of the main agenda pack, 
was presented to Members and the following elements were identified. 
 

 10 Old Birmingham Road was to be retained as an office and 
would receive some extension works. 

 The existing access to 10 Old Birmingham Road would be 
extinguished and a new entrance servicing the whole of the site 
would be opened up immediately to its north. 

 A new office block was to be constructed on the south side of the 
site. 

 9 new semi and detatched dwellings were proposed, to be 
constructed on the northern part of the site. 

 There would be a 3m high acoustic fence to mitigate noise 
reaching the proposed dwellings. 

 
The Access to the site as shown on page 44 of the main agenda pack 
was detailed to Members. Officers clarified that there would be marking 
on the adjacent highway to help mitigate congestion caused by vehicular 
access to the site. Officers further clarified that the main agenda pack 
detailed the marking to be yellow box hatching, however, following 
further consultation with Worcester County Council (WCC) Highways, it 
was agreed to change this to “keep clear” markings. 
 
Officers informed Members that the acoustic fence and orientation of the 
proposed office blocks were used to mitigate the noise pollution to the 
proposed residential properties, the efficiency of the proposed acoustic 
measures were detailed on page 45 of the main agenda pack. The 
measures would reduce the noise reaching the residential properties to 
acceptable levels. Officers further explained that the acoustic boundary 
treatment measures would be behind the existing retaining wall, a CGI 
image highlighting this was shown on page 48 of the main agenda pack. 
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The Committee then considered the Application. 
 
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr. S. Stojsavljevic, the planning 
agent, was invited to speak in support of the application. 
 
Members queried the lack of Section 106 contributions for NHS Hereford 
and Worcestershire Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and WCC 
Community Transport. Officers informed Members that for contributions 
to be requested it had to be demonstrated that they were both specific 
and justified in relation to the development proposed, and that for this 
proposal, that requirement could not be satisfied. 
 
The following points were clarified after questions from Members: 
 

 The Design and access statement which was described as 
inadequate by the urban designer on page 13 of the main agenda 
pack, was a previous comment from January 2021 and had since 
been updated and accepted. 

 That the Council did not have a 5-year housing supply, therefore, 
paragraph 11d stated that developments should be permitted 
unless the harm was so demonstrable. 

 Condition 16 referred to drawing 24007 – 02 revision B, this 
revision was factually very similar to Revision C shown in the 
report and therefore, did not pose an issue being incorrectly 
referenced in the Condition. 

 
Members sought clarity on the Section 106 requests made by WCC 
Highways for community transport. Karen Hanchett, WCC Highways, 
replied that a contribution towards community transport would assist the 
elderly/vulnerable including transport to medical appointments. 
 
Members further discussed the transport links with the site and stated 
that the only bus service (number 202) did not travel past the community 
hospital, therefore, the contribution requested for Community Transport 
would be justifiable and Members requested that the contribution be 
accepted for the application. 
 
RESOVED that delegated powers be granted to the Head of Planning, 
Regeneration and Leisure to determine the full planning application 
following:  
 

(a) The expiry of the consultation period on 18 September 2023 and 
in the event that representations were received, that delegated 
powers be granted to the Head of Planning, Regeneration and 
Leisure, in consultation with the Chairman of the Planning 
Committee, to assess whether new material considerations had 
been raised, and to issue a decision after the expiry of the 
statutory publicity period accordingly; 
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(b) Subject to the Conditions as outlined on pages 20-25 of the main 
agenda pack, with the revisions as detailed on page 3 and 4 of 
the Committee Update Report; and 
 

(c) The provision of an appropriate legal mechanism to secure a 
contribution of £2070 towards Community Transport. 

 
31/23   23/00616/FUL - PHASED DEMOLITION AND CONSTRUCTION OF 

REPLACEMENT SCHOOL, INCLUDING NEW MULTI USE GAMES 
AREA (MUGA), LANDSCAPING AND ASSOCIATED WORKS. 
WASELEY HILLS HIGH SCHOOL, SCHOOL ROAD, RUBERY, 
WORCESTERSHIRE, B45 9EL. TILBURY DOUGLAS CONSTRUCTION 
LTD 
 
Officers presented the report and in doing so highlighted that the 
application was for the phased demolition and construction of 
replacement school buildings, including a new Multi Use Games Area 
(MUGA), landscaping and associated works for Waseley Hills High 
School, School Road, Rubery, Worcestershire, B45 9EL. 
 
Officers presented the presentation slides, as detailed on pages 73 to 91 
of the main agenda pack. 
 
The location was situated entirely within the Greenbelt, however, as the 
development was a phased construction and the final design had all 
buildings situated within the current footprint of the school, Officers 
considered the development within the Greenbelt to be acceptable.  
 
Officers further informed Members that the phased construction plan, 
was detailed on page 86 of the main agenda pack. It was further 
highlighted that the school proposed to remain open throughout the 
entire development and that the phasing of the development would 
enable this. 
 
No objections were raised by WCC Highways and following further 
consultations and amendments, as detailed on page 4 of the Committee 
Update report, the initial objection from the Arboricultural Officer had 
been withdrawn, as they were now satisfied with the overall landscaping 
and planting scheme proposed. 
 
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr. T. Hallett, the planning agent, was 
invited to speak in support of the application. 
 
The Committee then considered the application, which Officers had 
recommended be granted. 
 
Members discussed the details of Condition 9 which required that the 
developers submitted details of a Construction Environmental 
Management Plan (CEMP). Members had expressed the opinion that in 
the interest of public safety, all construction traffic should not be active 
during school pickup/drop-off times. Additionally, Members requested 
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that construction vehicles only travelled southwards and not north 
through the housing estate. Officers agreed to request additional 
information detailing lorry routes to be included in the CEMP. 
 
Members further questioned the travel plan, as detailed under Condition 
8. In that it stated that the policy should be in place within 12 months of 
occupation. However, the application was a phased development and 
was currently occupied. Karen Hanchett, WCC Highways clarified that 
the wording was a standard format for that sort of condition, but 
accepted that in this instance it was unsuitable, it was further agreed to 
amend the wording of the condition with Officers.  
 
With regard to the travel plan, Members expressed the opinion that it 
was not ambitious enough and would like an increased target of a 10% 
reduction in vehicular traffic by the parents of students, it was noted that 
it was not possible to enforce how parents transported their children. 
However, Officers agreed to amend the condition to reflect a more 
ambitious target for BDC. 
 
On being put to the vote, it was  
 
RESOVED that Planning Permission be granted subject to the: 
  

a) Conditions, as outlined on page 65-72 of the main agenda pack, 
subject to the revisions, as detailed on page 5 of the Committee 
Update report; and  

 
b) Further revisions to Conditions 8 and 9 as detailed in the pre-

amble above. 
 
 

The meeting closed at 7.12 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 


